
Charminster Parish Council meeting Tuesday 2nd February 2016
at Charminster Village Hall at 7.30pm

Minutes
Present: Mark Simons (MS) Chair, Carol Matthews (CM) Vice Chair, Peter White (PW), Keith Beeson (KB), Iain Young (IY), Tim Yarker (TY), Sarah Hopcraft (SH), Susie Pearson (SP), Kenneth Addison (KA), Richard East (RE), Thomas Beauchamp (TB)
In attendance: Zoe Huckle, Clerk, Cllr Fred Horsington and 1 member of the public.
2016/005
Declarations of Interest – to record declarations of interest in any item on the agenda.


KB declared his interest in planning application WD/D/15/002985.

2016/006
To consider grant of dispensations


None received.

2016/007
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Sandie Woodrow, Liz Godolphin and Cllr Jill Haynes.

2016/008
To approve the minutes of the meetings held on 1st December 2015 and 26th January 2016 

CM proposed accepting the minutes of the 26th January. This was seconded by KA and the majority voted in favour with 1 abstention due to absence.

CM asked for 178b to be added to the minutes of the 1st December. Gateway for Charlton Down to be priced up by CM and the Clerk.


PW proposed accepting the minutes with the additional point. SH seconded and all voted in favour bar 1 abstention due to absence.

2016/009
Matters arising from the above minutes



It was agreed the Clerk would speak to the Highways Authority regarding the hedge along the 




A352. Although already cut it was felt that the roadside needed cutting back further.










Action: Clerk to contact Highways Authority

TY had contacted Catherine Farrugia of the Environment Agency about the flooding in the Churchyard gateway. It was felt that the drain at the bottom of Church Lane may need to be cleared. Catherine would address the drain when able.

MS confirmed that he was still progressing with the Heritage Lottery grant. He would email the Clerk with any further information when received. The Clerk would send out to Councillors.







Action: MS to update Clerk on Heritage Lottery grant when possible.

MS confirmed that the Parish Councils views regarding the Working Together document had been fed back to Dorset County Council.
2016/010
Public Discussion Period
MS suspended the meeting at 7.40pm for public discussion. The gentleman in attendance, Mr Rolls, brought the road traffic accident that had taken place the previous week along the C12 to the Parish Councils attention. He felt the road layout was dangerous and suggested a road widening scheme to allow traffic proceeding towards Dorchester to continue past traffic turning into Charminster. MS had spoken to Cllr Jill Haynes who was able to confirm that the County Council would be satisfied with an imposed 40mph limit along the stretch of road from Loders Garage past the Sun Inn and up to the entrance to the Golf Club as long as the Parish Council would be prepared to pay it. 
SP proposed writing to the Council to follow up on their offer to regulate the speed limit (from 50mph and 30mph) to 40mph from the Sun Inn to slightly beyond the entrance to the Golf Club. SH seconded and the majority voted in favour.









Action: Clerk to contact DCC 
Mr Rolls went on to complain about the hedge along Strawberry Field just off the C12 at the entrance to Charminster. It has been cut recently by request of the Parish Council but he believed the verges and soak away has been damaged by the vehicle cutting the hedge and also large cuttings have been left on the road. Mr Rolls had complained to the County Council directly but it was agreed that the Clerk would contact the land agent, Symonds and Sampson, and ask them to return to clean up.







Action: Clerk to contact Symonds and Sampson




The meeting resumed at 7.55pm
2016/011
Neighbourhood Plan

There was much discussion about the benefit of creating a Neighbourhood Plan along with the possible disadvantages. There was also discussion about the issue of local affordable housing and the whereabouts of potential further development in the locality. MS specified the Neighbourhood Plan process to the Councillors and highlighted the work and time involved in its creation. 

KB suggested that the issue be considered again when the local plan is reviewed in March 2018. IY reminded Councillors that Government changes were underway and the production of a Neighbourhood Plan would not necessarily offer cast-iron protection against unwanted development
CM proposed not to go ahead with the plan at the moment but to consider it again in the future. PW seconded. 6 voted in favour, 4 against and therefore the motion was passed.

2016/012
Traffic noise from A37

Mr Baker, a resident of Charminster, had asked for this item to be added to the agenda. However he had been unable to attend and therefore it was felt most appropriate to defer the item until the March meeting.

2016/013
Stinsford Forum

MS felt the suggestion of a ‘lobbying group’ amongst the Parish Councils surrounding Dorchester would be too formal but felt that a forum to discuss common issues would be useful. CM proposed that the Clerk contact the Clerk of Stinsford Parish Council to inform her of the decision. KB seconded and it was unanimously agreed.

2016/014
District Councillors’ Report
Cllr Horsington spoke briefly about the local plan before informing the Parish Council that due to cuts across the District Council all Parish Council’s would only receive planning applications electronically from now on. Paper would no longer be sent out.
He mentioned the Referendum on Governance that would take place across the county costing the tax payer £90,000 that he was not in favour of before reporting on the budgetary meeting that had taken place. It had been revealed that West Dorset District Council, Weymouth and Portland Borough Council and North Dorset Council would need to collectively generate £11 million of savings between 2016 – 2019. He warned that cuts in Services may be necessary to achieve this. TY expanded on the proposed budget cuts and where those potential savings may be made.
2016/015
County Councillor’s Report
Cllr Haynes was not in attendance so MS updated the Parish Council on the consultations regarding Youth Services and local bus services. He confirmed that a further £7 million would need to be saved across the County Council which may result in front line services being affected.

2016/016
Planning Matters 

WD/D/14/002611 – Erection of six wind turbines and construction of associated infrastructure


Land adjacent Slyers Lane, Waterston


This had recently been refused by WDDC Planning Committee. IY told the Councillors that the Officers report on this application clearly recommended refusal. Natural England and Historic England had felt it would harm the area.


WD/D/15/002985 – Form rooflights to northern slope roof; internal alterations to loft/second floor. 23 North Street, Charminster, Dorchester, DT2 9QZ


IY proposed a return of no objection. PW seconded and all voted in favour with KB abstaining due to his registered interest.


WD/D/15/002989 – Variation of condition 2 of p.p.1/E/05/001650 – to allow use as residential


The Coach House, Charm Valley Cottages, Wolfeton, Eweleaze Road, Charminster, Dorchester, DT2 7SG


No objection to this application was proposed by SP and seconded by SH. The majority voted in favour bar 1 objection and 1 abstention.


WD/D/16/000047 – Erect single storey extension, canopy porch to front, pitched roof garage.


26 Herrison Road, Charlton Down, Dorchester, DT2 9RJ


CM had visited the property and was happy to propose no objection as long as the extension to the boot shed had a cavity wall. KB seconded and the majority voted in favour with 1 abstention.


IY brought another application to the Parish Councils attention that had not appeared on the agenda.

WD/D/15/002772 - Change of use of building previously used for Christmas tree packaging/potting and distribution to a single dwelling.

Former Trees for Rent Ltd, Charminster

IY had reservations about this application and therefore SH proposed that the Parish Council lodge its objection due to unsuitable drainage, being outside of the development boundary and an unsustainable location. RE seconded and the majority voted in favour with 1 abstention. 
2016/017
The Queens 90th Birthday celebrations – 11/12 June 2016


It was agreed that SP and CM would liaise to put an article in the Pilot regarding the 11th and 12th June celebrations as well as the ‘Litter Pick for the Queen’ event taking place over the weekend of the 5th March.









Action: SP and CM to liaise

2016/018
Parish Defibrillators

This item would be deferred.

2016/019
Finance
a) Financial Statement 
b) Payments made since the last meeting
c) Donation for St Mary’s CE VC First School, Charminster
CM proposed accepting the Financial Statement and the Payments made document. KA seconded and the majority voted in favour with 1 abstention. 
TY proposed supporting the application for an annual donation towards the Schools Green Flag Assessment, CM seconded and it was agreed unanimously.
2016/020
Charminster
a) School parking
No progress had been made on this item. The Parish Council requested that the Clerk write to Suzanne Garner to congratulate her on her appointment as Head teacher and that they would look forward to working with her.








Action: Clerk to write to Ms Garner

b) Cutting PC owned hedges

TY proposed cutting hedges on an annual ongoing basis up to £500 per year. SH seconded. All voted in favour.

c) Forston traffic calming

MS passed out a proposed traffic calming plan for Forston. It was agreed that a consultation with residents would need to be held before responding to Dorset County Council. CM proposed and TY seconded. The Clerk would contact Cllr Haynes and ask her to make contact with CM to arrange the consultation.








Action: Clerk to contact Cllr Haynes

2016/021
Charlton Down
a) Pruning course 13 February 2016
The course had been arranged and would take place on February 13th.

b) New goal nets

CM proposed spending up to £100 on new goal nets for Charlton Down. KA seconded and all voted in favour. The Clerk would order the nets as soon as possible.








Action: Clerk to order nets

c) Deer fencing for orchard
Mintern Fencing had quoted £285 + VAT to replace the north eastern section of deer fencing in the Orchard. CM proposed going ahead with this work and SH seconded. All voted in favour. MS would contact Mintern Fencing.








Action: MS to contact Mintern Fencing

d) Repair/replacement of slalom post

It was agreed that the Clerk, the Chair and the Vice Chair would arrange replacement posts up to the value of £200. CM proposed KA seconded and all voted in favour.








Action: Clerk, Chair and Vice Chair to arrange

2016/022
Matters of Information and Interest and items for next agenda


A working party for Princes Plot had been arranged for Saturday 6th February.



IY and CM had collected the flood warning signs. 

A request was made to discuss the removal of the damaged telephone box in Charminster at the next meeting.

2016/023
Date of next meeting – 1st March Charlton Down Village Hall
The meeting closed at 9.30pm
